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BY EMAIL ONLY

Mrs. J. Falconer,
Planning and Information Officer, 
Planning Policy and Design Team, 
Waverley Borough Council, 
The Burys,
Godalming, 
Surrey GU7 1HR. 









    14th February 2008

Dear Mrs Falconer, 

PLANNING INFRASTRUCTURE CONTRIBUTIONS SPD

Introduction

Thank you for affording the Home Builders Federation (HBF) the opportunity of commenting on this draft Supplementary Planning Document (SPD). Unfortunately HBF’s comments on the document are essentially negative as we believe it to be founded on a fundamental mis-application of Government policy; namely that it is a mis-use of SPD and is seeking to introduce costly and onerous new policy through SPD when this should properly be done through a development plan document (DPD) which is subject to independent scrutiny and testing. On that basis, and regardless of any of the detailed content of the document, the council’s approach is contrary to Government policy guidance as set out both in PPS12 and Circular 5/2005.

Circular 5/2005

Government policy on the use of planning obligations is set out in Circular 5/2005. Therefore, until such a time as it is superceded by any form of land value taxation or alternative planning charge, Circular 5/2005 remains the policy guidance against which to test the reasonableness or otherwise of policy requirements such as those set out in this draft SPD.

The Circular sets out 5 tests, all of which must be satisfied in order for a planning obligation to be lawfully sought. Namely that planning obligations must be:

· necessary

· relevant to planning

· directly related to the proposed development

· fairly and reasonably related in scale and kind to the proposed development and 

· reasonable in all other respects

Paragraph B7 of the Circular makes it clear that planning obligations should never be used purely as a means of securing for the community a share of the profits from new development. Similarly, at paragraph B9, that they should not be used solely to resolve existing deficiencies in infrastructure provision.

The council claims in the SPD at paragraph 1.3 that it is appropriate for policy requirements such as these to be set out in SPD where the council does not have a high level policy in an adopted DPD / core strategy or ‘saved’ policy. This is a partial, selective and mis-leading expression of what the Circular actually says. If the full quote is examined at paragraph B27 of the Circular, it is clear that the Circular is not saying that planning obligations can be set out in SPD if there is no higher level policy. What it is actually saying is that the planning obligations which arise out of other topic-based DPDs can be set out on SPD in the absence of a higher level policy. This is an entirely different matter to the council’s position and is clearly saying that this is a matter for a DPD. This is consistent with the message given throughout the Circular (see paragraphs B25 and B26 of the Circular in particular) that planning obligations should be set out in DPDs and not SPD.

Planning Policy Statement 12

Furthermore, Government policy guidance on the production of SPD is set out in PPS12. This states at paragraph 2.43 that SPD must be:

“(i) consistent with national and regional planning policies as well as polices set out in the development plan documents in the local development framework and;

(ii) clearly cross-referenced to the relevant development plan document policy which it supplements”

Paragraph 2.44 goes on:

“Supplementary planning documents may contain policies which expand or supplement the policies in development plan documents. However, policies which should be included in a development plan document and subject to proper independent scrutiny in accordance with the statutory procedures should not be set out in supplementary planning documents”

This document fails to meet any of these fundamental requirements. It is not consistent with Government policy, it does not clearly relate to a DPD (or saved local plan) policy. Instead it seeks to materially change that policy and deals with matters which must be subject to full and proper testing through the inquiry process as it may well have a significant impact on many of the objectives which are likely to be set out in the core strategy. A charge of somewhere in the region of £9,000 to £10,000 for a modest two-bed dwelling is not an insignificant sum and will undoubtedly have a significant adverse impact on the viability of all new residential development coming forward in Waverley.
The fact that the council does not have a higher level policy in place is largely a situation of the council’s own making in that it was forced to withdraw its core strategy as it had not followed Government’s clear advice on the fundamental requirements under-pinning the preparation of core strategies set out in PPS12. This is no justification for the council now seeking to introduce policy through the back door – particularly policy which will have a significant impact achievement on the achievement of other important planning policy considerations; not least the delivery of much needed new housing and the achievement of housing targets.
Furthermore, the very detailed and prescriptive requirements set out in the draft SPD can in no sensible way be described as supplementary to the very general ‘saved’ local plan policies (D13 and D14). Rather, the draft SPD seeks to introduce a wholly different and more onerous set of requirements which bear no relation to these policies.

HBF’s view therefore is that this document should be withdrawn and the issue should be dealt with in the proper manner through the DPD process so that the full implications of what is proposed can be subject to independent scrutiny and testing. On the basis that this suggestion is not likely to heeded, however, we set out some more detailed comments on the content of the document below.

General Principles
HBF does not object in principle to the use of standard charges or formulae as a way of simplifying the planning obligation process and bringing clarity and certainty to the process. Nor do we object to the principle of these being applied to all developments. Our concerns relate primarily to the process by which this is being introduced as described above. 
However, we do also object to the principle of the application of a 5% monitoring charge given the ever increasing planning application fee and high levels of Government funding provided to local planning authorities in recent years through the Planning Delivery Grant. The monitoring and application of planning obligations is an inherent part of the planning application process and so should be funded from existing financial arrangements rather than through any additional financial burden on applicants. Paragraph 3.17 of the document should therefore be deleted.

Implementation & Monitoring

Finally on matters of general approach, HBF’s view is that the document is very thin on detail of how the process will be administered, monitored and implemented.  Paragraph 3.16 is inadequate and the document should provide much more detail about what will be monitored and by when. There should also be a separate section dealing with the delivery of the infrastructure for which the planning obligations are sought. It is all well and good getting the money from applicants for planning permission. However, the fundamental missing element from this SPD is how that funding will be translated in to infrastructure and services delivered on the ground. This must be addressed.

Standard Charges

Turning to the standard charges for residential development we note that the occupancy levels set out in the Stage One table are based on surveys of occupiers of new housing undertaken between 1997 and 1999! These are so out of date as to be not fit for purpose and their use artificially inflates the extent of any and every contribution sought. Average household occupancy has decreased substantially between 1997/9 and now as evident from the recently issued CLG Housing Statistics 2007 document. For the south east region as a whole average household size decreased from 2.38 persons in 2001 to 2.33 in 2006 and is projected to continue to decrease to 2.28 by 2011, 2.22 by 2016 and 2.14 by 2026. The occupancy levels should be based on up to date information and the document should contain, at the very least, a commitment to review these occupancy levels at regular intervals.
Finally, turning to the basis for calculating the formulae and standard charges set out at appendix 1 to the document this is also based on a number of fundamentally flawed and unreasonable premises.
Existing Infrastructure Provision

The first of these HBF is relates to the apparent presumption that there is no existing provision of facilities in the district and that all new development will need to make full provision for the needs new development will generate. That is clearly not the case. 

Where there are deficiencies in provision and new development generates additional pressure on existing facilities, it is, of course, reasonable for new development to make additional provision. However, the nature and extent of that additional provision (or the payment of a tax towards its provision) should relate primarily to the extra pressure created by the new development rather than the extent of the existing deficiency in provision. 

Conversely, however, whilst there are likely to be areas suffering deficiencies in provision, there will be other areas showing a surplus of provision (whether open space, school places, library capacity and so on) when assessed against the same standards. In those areas, there is no justification for seeking the same full provision / tax payment as some of the pressure generated by new development will be absorbed by surplus capacity at existing facilities. Cake cannot be both had and eaten in this regard. 

The SPD must be amended to ensure that the nature and extent of any planning obligation (financial payment) sought takes account of existing surpluses and deficiencies in provision rather than simply looking at the demand generated by new development. What is actually sought should reflect those surpluses and deficiencies rather than simply adhering to the fixed district-wide standards. Not to do so would be to fail to comply with the tests set out above.

Additional Pressure on Infrastructure

Secondly the presumption appears to be that new development equals additional pressure on infrastructure. Again, this is not the case. As the Strategic Housing Market Assessment which is currently underway will no doubt show, the vast majority of house moves are local with very high proportions of people moving within the same district. On that basis a large proportion of the pressure on new facilities caused by the occupiers of new housing is pressure which already exists. A prime example of this is in terms of schools and the yields and multipliers assumed in the document must be amended to reflect this. 
One of the main reasons that most moves are local is that people do not wish to disturb their children’s’ education. The scale and extent of contribution sought must directly and reasonably relate to the scale and extent of pressure created by new development and should not be used to make up for existing deficiencies in provision.
Developer Funding

Finally, the presumption appears to be that new development should meet in full the need for infrastructure which the council deems necessary to serve development. What the council deems necessary and what is actually necessary (and can reasonably be sought) are two different things. A key consideration in this is the availability of other sources of funding, not least central Government funding. A prime example of this is in terms of the transport charges where the full cost of infrastructure provision is sought whereas, as is clearly set out in the emerging CIL documentation, developers should only be expected to pay for the funding gap between all sources of funding available and the cost of delivering necessary infrastructure. Many of the transport programmes will be receiving direct funding from Government and this must be taken into account in determination of the contributions sought from developers.

I hope that these comments will be taken on board and I look forward to receiving a copy of the council’s response to these comments in due course.

Yours sincerely,
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Pete Errington

Home Builders Federation

Regional Policy Manager (South, East & London)
-------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------
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